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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held at Council Chambers on Tuesday 15th December 2015.        
Present     
                                     Cllr. R. Leithall                             Chairman of Council     
                                     Cllr. M. Benson

       Cllr. R. Maycock
 Cllr. D.M.A. Chapman
       Cllr. D. Pengelly
 Cllr. P. Dennis

       Cllr. R. Piper    
 
 Cllr. S. Hanson                             Cllr. G.R. Reed        

       
 333. Apologies.
Apologies were received from Cllr. Boot-Handford due to family business, Cllr. Lamb, Cllr. Martin and Cllr. Munn due to illness. 
333. Chairman's Report.
     This is the last Parish Council meeting scheduled before the end of this year, and is earlier in the month than usual due to the forthcoming Christmas holidays.
     Our thanks to the team effort of Cllr Brian Lamb and the other Councillors who undertook two hour shifts to complete the Bere Peninsula traffic survey covering the 12 hour period 7-00am to 7-00pm on Thursday 26th November. Apart from the very useful statistical information gathered about vehicle numbers and types, traffic density etc. I gather it was a useful team building event. 
    Also, I would like to say thanks to our staff for the work they have put in over the past year in helping to provide a valuable service to the Parish.
334. Items of Interest at the discretion of the Chairman. No action can be taken on these items.
1) Cllr. Benson – Cllr. Lamb handed me part of the Plymouth Development Plan toolkit. I have read through this and there is no reference to railways. The consultation results must be in by January 8th, this to be referred to Footpath and Environment on 5th January.
2) Cllr. Dennis – In last week’s local paper there was a big article on the proposed development to the North of Plymouth, Woolwell. West Devon Borough Council did a very good article on why West Devon should be consulted. I think this Council should also have an input, possibly via Plans or F&GP. The road between the George and Plessey Roundabout cannot cope with any more traffic. Cllr. Benson felt it would be best to roll these two items together and bring to Footpaths & Environment.
335. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Full Council Plans meeting held on the 24th November  
        as a true record and taken as read. 
     Cllr. Leithall proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.
Matters Arising.
Minute 305(3)
The letter has been sent to John Doswell’s boss.
Minute 307(263[328])
The Clerk read a letter from Mrs Crossley explaining why she will not give her permission to have the defibrillator where this Council suggested.
Mr & Mrs Crossley both attended the meeting, Mrs Crossley offered to have the Defibrillator in the alley way to the rear of No. 4 Fore Street, and there is an electric supply. Cllr. Leithall felt we need to look again at this; he asked for a volunteer to check out this suggestion. Cllr. Hanson offered to do this. It was suggested that the Crossleys would be putting up a gate and felt Council could put up a plastic sign directing people to where the defibrillator is; the Clerk to investigate the suggestion of a sign.
Minute 312(5)
Cllr. Reed- Neighbourhood Plans and Road Group. Cllr. Reed stated that Cllr. Lamb is surprised at meetings that have been held by the Neighbourhood Group with Devon County Council.
Cllr. Benson the Neighbourhood Plan Transport Group has shared ideas with Cllr. Lamb and he was invited to the original meeting which was postponed for a month.
Cllr. Benson stated that he is willing to have conversations with members of this Council but he does think they should be allowed to get on with their work that includes conversations with County Officers. The next meeting will be January. Cllr. Leithall felt a meeting with Cllr. Benson and Mr. Starkey would help to clear up these problems.
Cllr. Benson stated that problems on Denham Bridge Road cannot be easily solved whatever the solutions as they have to be funded.
SO RESOLVED
336. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans Meeting held on the 24th November and taken as 
        read, to deal with matters arising.
 Cllr. Piper proposed approval of the minutes of the plans meeting, seconded by Cllr. Reed.
 Cllr. Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.






SO RESOLVED
337. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on the 8th December and taken 
        as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Dennis.
Cllr. Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Hanson.
           





SO RESOLVED
338. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance and General Purposes Precept meeting held on 
        the 8th December and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Dennis proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Maycock.
Matters Arising.
Minute 322(2) This has been flagged up with West Devon.
Minute 323(3a) The abandoned car at Denham Bridge has been removed.
Cllr. Dennis proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Chapman.






 SO RESOLVED
339. Report by Cllr. Lamb on Devon & Cornwall Community Rail Partnership.
1. Journey Figures – Much the same as last year with 157,701 carried in first 10 months.  This is an increase of 2,000 (1.3%) on 2014.
2. The Tamar Valley Line branding, interpretation boards, heritage signage & poster boards’ project is now complete and there is space, on the new separate community boards, at each of the stations for local events.  (Size A3 or A4) to Rebecca at Partnership Offices:  rebecca.catterall@plymouth.ac.uk. Could be useful for major local events.
3. New campaign to promote the Great Scenic Railways of Devon & Cornwall & Website.
4. Other campaigns are targeted at Christmas shoppers and a new book, “Moor to Sea without the Car” includes walks in Tamar Valley.
5. Improvements to Bere Alston Station, Rebecca is again leading a student volunteer team to tidy up the planters and other items.  Should we as a Council consider what we could do to improve the Station as part of next year’s Nation Wide Tidy Britain Campaign- Environment Committee?
6. Local Rail Franchise – no delegates were able to give any further information on Government plans – but some thought it could be a ‘poisoned chalice’.
7. Report on Bere Alston-Tavistock line Reopening - Lewis Ward, DCC; He stated that most of the necessary surveys were being carried out and that the pre-application was now lodged with the Planning Inspectorate, who give the consent for the Development Consent Order that allows construction to commence. The Public Examination will be early in 2019.  Still on target for opening 20/21.  The Gunnislake delegate expressed concern about the lack of information on the timetabling and that her constituents would have increasing problems getting to work. It was thought that the opposite would apply with an hourly, instead of two hourly services.
8. Mike Greedy, Manager GWR confirmed that they had been awarded the franchise 2015-2019/20.  They were committed to increasing capacity and improving the rolling stock.  He also confirmed that the new main line trains would still run the Pullman Restaurant cars on four return journeys each day.
340. Report by Cllr. Benson on West Devon Borough Council meeting and Southern Links Meeting.
Ralph and I attend the Southern Links meeting held on December 3rd in Mary Tavy. The meeting began with Police Inspector giving a brief presentation on local policing issues. He went on to say that despite the Chancellor of the Exchequer not imposing more cuts to the police Devon & Cornwall Constabulary will still have to make £39 million in savings. This will still involve staff cuts; how many is at present unknown but certainly some of the PCSOs will be lost. They are awaiting the new funding formula to be released in the New Year. He disclosed that automatic number plate recognition cameras have been set up at Yelverton enabling a great campaign against vehicle crime to take place. 
Simon Kitchen from DCC gave a brief presentation on TAP funding. He informed the meeting that it would continue but John Hart, leader of the county council, would prefer to see it used for local highway work. He was questioned by a representative for Horrabridge as to why councils needed work together. There then followed a discussion around training sessions.
Steve Jordan Executive Director of WDBC then gave a presentation on Our Plan saying that they were compiling new evidence on housing numbers and the government were insisting that councils cooperate with neighbouring authorities when compiling their local plans. This means WDBC hold discussions with South Hams, Plymouth, and Dartmoor National Park as to the number that they as well as Cornwall intend to build in future. A new housing bill is going through parliament; this should require that more affordable homes are built. He went on to say that planning performance was improving although there were still staff shortages in Development Management. The planning backlog is now being cleared also the Localities service will be reviewed after 12months. 
Simon Kitchen of DCC talked about the devolution proposals and the Tough Choices programme that had saved £170 million over 5 years and would need to save a further £35 million next year. The council is reviewing the School Crossing Patrol service and the Library Service will become Libraries Unlimited next year; changes to the Youth Services are also progressing. There followed questions about the northern rail link and why Harewood house is still empty. There was a disclosure that as far as DCC was concerned a drain had a grill on top, it is only these drains are cleared by length men. The aim of the council is to devolve many on these services to the parishes, with them taking more responsibility for their own areas.
341. Follow up by Cllr. Musgrave on any other items of interest on West Devon Borough Council.
Cllr. Musgrave stated that the Overview and Scrutiny select Committee in house committee will seek understanding particularly on the performance indicators there will be none until mid- January on the website.
342. Correspondence.
1) The Clerk presented the following accounts for payment
a) Post Office Ltd-South West Water Pavilion
£15.24
b) Devon Bark Fixing- rubber matting in Play Park The Down
£95.20
Cllr. Dennis proposed payment, seconded by Cllr. Benson.
1) Katherine Rix Devon County.
Further to my previous email, the dates on the road closure for the works on the culvert at Tuckermarsh retaining wall are the 15th & 16th December, we are hoping to complete their works within a day on the 15th December, but continued closure on the 16th December may be required.
Apologies for the delay in getting these dates to you – it has taken longer than anticipated to organise these works.
2) Torridge, North, Mid & West Devon Citizens Advice Bureaux.
Thanking Council for this support and the donation to help support the work that they do.
3) Chris Brook West Devon & South Hams.
Traditionally, West Devon organise the delivery of a dumpy bag of sand to those parishes that would like one. Could I trouble any of you that would like to take us up on this offer to get in touch by email with Dan Field please?
4) West Devon Borough Council News Release.
Sound financial planning has prepared councils for cuts
South Hams District and West Devon Borough Councils are leading the way in the transformation of council services and preparing for a leaner future with less financial support from Central Government.
Following yesterday’s announcement that all local authorities will get their Local Government Grant phased out during this parliament, South Hams District and West Devon Borough Councils reveal how they have planned ahead and have already made changes to the way they work to prevent them having to cut vital services. 
All councils are funded through one main Government Grant, business rates and council tax, alongside smaller grants for specific things. George Osbourne confirmed yesterday that the main government grant will be phased out completely by 2020.  In South Hams this is a cut of £1.4 million and West Devon, £1.2 million.
As forward thinking local authorities, South Hams and West Devon Councils, have already been preparing for this reduction in Government funding.  
Over the last two years they have completely transformed how they work in order to deliver services that are more suited to their customers’ needs.  By planning strategically for a sound financial future the councils have been preparing for these funding cuts without cutting frontline services.
As the Leader of West Devon Borough Council, Cllr Philip Sanders explains “For many councils yesterday’s news will deliver a devastating blow, but for some time now we have been looking to the future and developing a business model for local government that will enable us to generate income and take control of our own future. These plans are further supported today by the new powers given to local governments, which will give us more flexibility over how we spend our money.
“Looking to the future, we believed that reducing the services that we offer customers was not an option and we still wanted to deliver good quality services to our customers, so we decided to completely change how we work. The changes are radical and both staff and councillors have needed to be flexible in their thinking and prepared to set aside procedures which have been in place for many years.”
Two years ago both councils, who have had a shared working arrangement for many years, embarked on their transformation programme.  Looking ahead they could see a potential gap in their budgets of £4.7 million and a changing customer base who wanted to engage with the council in more flexible ways. 
The transformation has been entirely focused on the needs of the customer and how the customer interacts with their council from the beginning of their enquiry to its conclusion.
Following a complete restructure of the organisation, customers and residents who make an enquiry to one of the councils, will no longer have to deal with two or three separate council departments, instead they will be given a Case Manager who will handle their enquiry from beginning to end and bring in specialists from each department as their skills are required. 
Specialist staff who are experts in their field are now able to concentrate on their areas of expertise, enabling Case Managers to direct expertise where it is most needed and freeing the specialist from routine tasks. 
Leader of South Hams District Council, Cllr John Tucker added: “Our transformation has not been easy for staff or councillors, we have all had to adapt to new ways of working, embrace new technology and we have also reduced our staff by 30%.  Our residents have been very patient with us, we know that the process of changing how we work has caused issues in some service areas, but we have now been through the worst of the change and where other councils are yet to address their budget deficit and change their working practices, we are turning a corner and can now direct our attention where it is needed, to the customer.”                                                                                     
South Hams District and West Devon Borough Councils wanted to provide their residents with real choices, more face to face interaction and a simple online service that was easy to use.
This has meant introducing new computer systems, which simplifies processes for staff and more customer facing technology which will give customers more control over their interactions with the council.
Over the next 6 months customers will be able to do more and more online. When residents go online to pay their council tax, report a missed bin or order more bin bags, they will be offered the opportunity to create an account.   In the account, customers will be able to communicate with their council, track their enquiry and manage all future interactions with them. 
Developing simple and effective online self-service will enable customers to help themselves and free up the Customer Call Centre staff to help customers who cannot or do not wish to access the online services. 
By embarking on this transformation the two local authorities are revolutionising how local government can operate and many other councils across the country are poised to follow in their footsteps.  
A new team of customer service staff are also now operating in the communities, they are on hand to deal with simple issues immediately, this could be graffiti or broken glass, an enforcement issue or a simple request for more information. 
Their presence is already reducing the time it takes for problems to get fixed and they are saving specialist staff valuable time by being on hand to put up planning notices, investigate problems, take photographs and respond to situations when they arise.
Residents who want to talk to a member of customer services in the community are encouraged to follow their council on social media, stay in contact with their town and parish councils and look out for notices in supermarkets and local libraries, where notifications will be posted explaining when and where the officers will be available.  Residents can ask them anything about the services that the councils provide.
There will be further announcements in the coming months informing customers about new self service functions of the website, and both councils will provide opportunities for residents to learn how the new systems work, help them to open an account, report issues and ask questions about council services.
Keep up to date with changes to our services on twitter: @SouthHams_DC @WestDevon_BC
343. Questions from any member of the public present at the discretion of the Chairman.
1) Mr. Lansdell – enquired about his letter of complaint regards the hedge cutting and cutter. Cllr.
Leithall informed Mr. Lansdell that Council would write back formerly after investigation.
Mr. Lansdell wanted to know where he could get accurate information on Council meetings.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members of the public and members of Council for attending and declared the meeting closed at 8.00pm.
Signed this 26th day of January 2016.         
Chairman……………………………….

